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Board of Trustees Meeting



March 11, 2004


SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

SUMMARY MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

AMMERMAN CAMPUS – SELDEN, NEW YORK

MARCH 11, 2004

The meeting was held on Thursday, March 11, 2004, at 8:30 a.m., at the Ammerman Campus in Selden, New York.


Present:



Michael V. Hollander

Trustee/Chair



William D. Moore

Trustee/Vice Chair



George Kane


Trustee/Secretary


Walter C. Hazlitt

Trustee



Dennis McCarthy

Trustee



Jim Morgo


Trustee



Shirley Robinson Pippins
President, SCCC



Mary Lou Araneo

V.P. for Institutional Advancement



James Canniff


V.P. for Academic & Campus Affairs



George Gatta


V.P. for Workforce Development



Charles Stein


V.P. for Business & Financial Affairs



Michael Weissberg

V.P. for Student Affairs



Joanne Braxton

Executive Dean, Western Campus



William Connors

Executive Dean, Eastern Campus



Peter Katopes


Dean of Faculty, Ammerman Campus






  (representing Executive Dean’s office)


Absent:



Frank C. Trotta

Trustee



Steven Schrier


V.P. for Legal, Planning & Infor. Services

Guest:




Angie Carpenter, Suffolk County Legislator,



  Vice Chair Economic Development Higher Education & Energy Comm. 



Fran Siems, Legislative Aide to Joseph Caracappa, Presiding Officer,


  Suffolk County Legislators



Roger Podd, Representative from County Executive’s office

* * * * * * * * * *

The meeting opened with the pledge to the flag.

* * * * * * * * *

Chair Michael V. Hollander presented Kevin Law with a plaque in appreciation of his unfaltering commitment and exemplary service to Suffolk County Community College, having served as a member of the Board of Trustees.
* * * * * * * * *

George Gatta, Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, provided the Board with a Workforce Development functional organization chart and discussed efforts to refocus the operations of the Corporate Training Center and align its programs to provide increased services to the County’s small business community.  He also discussed a number of proposed actions to better coordinate the overall activities of the offices of Corporate Training, Continuing Education, Cooperative Education/Career Services and the Sports and Exhibition Complex
As part of the plan to reorganize the Corporate Training Center, Mr. Gatta discussed the need to amend the Corporate Training Director’s position description, title, duties and responsibilities to more accurately reflect the Corporate Training Center’s core mission.  Additionally, Mr. Gatta pointed out that Resolution No. 2004.22 would downgrade the position from a Grade 35 to a Grade 34 on the Exempt Salary schedule to bring it in line with other administrative director positions within the college.

Discussion followed regarding Resolution No. 2004.22 and the proposed salary grade.  Mr. Gatta was requested to provide the Board with salary data on comparable positions and obtain feedback from the business and government sectors.
RESOLUTION NO. 2004.22 ESTABLISHING THE POSITION OF “ADMINISTRATIVE DIRECTOR OF CORPORATE TRAINING” and ABOLISHING THE POSITION OF “EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF CORPORATE TRAINING AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT”

Motion to table adopted unanimously.
WHEREAS, at its meeting of August 14, 2003, the Board of Trustees endorsed a plan to expand the College’s role in Workforce and Economic Development through the creation of a Vice President to oversee and coordinate the various College programs in these areas, and 









(Cont’d)
RESOLUTION NO. 2004.22 (Cont’d)
WHEREAS, a review of the status of the College’s Corporate Training, Continuing Education, Professional Development, and Cooperative Education and Career Services programs finds that each unit can improve its effectiveness through refocusing its mission and better aligning its operations in support of the institution’s overall Workforce Development efforts, and

WHEREAS, to maximize the performance of the College’s corporate training function within the new organizational structure, it is essential that the Director of the Corporate Training Center target his/her energies on developing more comprehensive, aggressive and cost effective corporate training program offerings, as well as improving the accessibility and delivery of customized contact training through improved marketing and coordination of various credit/certificate courses for the corporate community, and 

WHEREAS, the title and grade of the Executive Director of Corporate Training and Economic Development should be revised to better reflect the realigned responsibilities of the position with the College’s overall Workforce Development programs, be it therefore

RESOLVED,  that the title of Administrative Director of Corporate Training (Grade 34 on the Management Confidential Salary) be established and the title of Executive Director of Corporate Training and Economic Development (Grade 35) be abolished.

QUALIFICATIONS:  Minimum qualifications for this position are a graduate degree from an accredited college or university and at least five years’ of management level experience in private sector corporate training or higher education professional development positions with a track record of successful leadership and business development activities.  The individual must be poised, personable, a skilled communicator, and must demonstrate qualities and accomplishments that can lead to the development of substantial corporate training contracts and grant funded training  programs for the college.

Attachment III

* * * * * * * * * *

The following resolutions No. 2004.16 through 2004.18, 2004.20, & 2004.21 were duly moved, seconded and approved unanimously.
RESOLUTION NO. 2004.16 

WHEREAS, the following amendment to the By-Laws was proposed and discussed at the February 23, 2004 meeting of the Board of Trustees, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Article VI, Section 1 of the By-Laws is hereby amended to replace the current language with the following provision:


1.
AMENDMENTS OF THE BY-LAWS



An amendment to the By-Laws may be adopted at any regular or special 


meeting of the Board.

* * * * * * * * * *
RESOLUTION NO. 2004.17 

WHEREAS, the 2003-2004 College operating budget provides $120,000, including indirect costs, for a Science & Technology Entry Program (STEP) grant, and

WHEREAS, the award has been increased by $3,155, bringing the total amount of the grant award to $123,155, including indirect costs, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the 2003-2004 College budget be amended to reflect the award increase in the amount of $3,155 for the Science & Technology Entry Program (STEP), and the College president or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director: Nina Leonhardt

Note:         One full-time Professional Assistant II

                  In-kind contribution  

 * * * * * * * * * *
RESOLUTION NO. 2004.18 

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has submitted a proposal to the Institute for Community College Development (ICCD) at Cornell University, in the amount of $5,000, for an Applied Research Grant Program entitled “Does Developmental Placement Itself “Unmotivate” Developmental Students?” for the period of April 1, 2004 through March 30, 2005, and

WHEREAS, the program provides for a study that hypothesizes that developmental students experience an acute and sustained reduction in educational aspirations in reaction to knowing that their sub-college level skills require placement in remedial classes, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that a proposal, in the amount of $5,000, to the Institute for Community College Development (ICCD) at Cornell University for an Applied Research Grant Program commencing during the 2003-2004 fiscal year and completing during the 2004-2005 fiscal year, is hereby approved and, upon award of the grant, the College president or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director: Anthony Napoli

Note:  No full-time personnel

           No in-kind contribution 

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2004.20 

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and








(Cont’d)

RESOLUTION NO. 2004.20 (Cont’d)
WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,164,230.05 for the month of February 2004 (Attachment I) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

* * * * * * * * * *
RESOLUTION NO. 2004.21 

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the president recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment II are hereby approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

Having been introduced at the previous meeting of the Board, the following resolution was duly moved, second and approved unanimously, as amended.
RESOLUTION NO. 2004.15 AMENDING THE BY-LAWS OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES TO PROVIDE FOR A COMMITTEE STRUCTURE
WHEREAS, the Board desires to implement a committee structure that expresses the manner in which it intends to carry out its governance authority, and

WHEREAS, such a structure should reinforce the central role of the Board in approving policies and developing the college’s strategic plan, in assessing achievement of goals, and in aligning the budget in furtherance of the approved goals, and










(Cont’d)

RESOLUTION NO. 2004.15 (Cont’d)
WHEREAS, the committee structure set forth in the current By-Laws needs to be updated, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Article IV, section 7 of the By-Laws is hereby amended to replace the current language with the following provision:

7.
COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD

General 

Members of the Board may be on as many committees as they choose, provided, however, that the number of Board members on each committee does not exceed five. If the number of Board members on a committee would exceed five, the Chair of the Board shall appoint the members to serve on that committee.  In addition, for each committee, the Chair of the Board shall designate one member of each committee as Chair for that committee.  

Each committee shall keep regular minutes of their proceedings and make the same available to the Board upon request.  Committee meetings do not require a quorum but the minutes shall include a record of those present.  All committee members must be provided with reasonable notice of each meeting.  A meeting may take place through any form of communication approved by the members of the committee.

No committee shall have the authority to act on behalf of the Board without specific authorization approved by the Board and, then, only for such matters which the Board is not required to act upon.  It shall not be required that a matter come before a committee 

or be acted upon by a committee before being considered by the Board.  No voting will

occur.  The work of the committee shall be summarized by its chairperson to the Board at a meeting.

Ad hoc Committees The Chair may, by resolution or resolutions of a majority of the Trustees of the Board, establish one or more ad hoc committees consisting of Board members and/or members of the administration.  The Chair of the Board shall designate one member of each ad hoc committee as the Chair of that committee.










(Cont’d)
RESOLUTION NO. 2004.15 (Cont’d)
Standing committees The following committees are hereby established as standing committees.  Each such committee shall have at least two but no more than five Board members.  The membership shall include a minimum of one administrator appointed by the president.  Each committee is hereby charged, in addition to the specific charge stated below, with advising the Board on policy issues and on the preparation of the college’s strategic plan, in relation to the purposes of the committee, and on assessing the accomplishment of the goals and objectives of the approved strategic plan.  

A.
Budget and Audit : Advise Board on budget development and management of the adopted budget, audit findings and financial controls.  Included in this is the review and analysis of the revenue side of the budget, from both public and private sources.  
B.
Academic Affairs/Student Services : Advise Board on program offerings, services and policies in both the academic and student affairs area.
C.
Facilities and Technology : Advise Board on action necessary to provide a safe, secure and appropriate environment for learning, including arranging for the development of a master plan, advising on the implementation of approved capital programs, and reviewing plans for providing effective technology resources.
D.
Advocacy : Advise Board on external communication with various constituencies, including the media, government, community groups, business organizations, educational institutions, prospective students and the general public.
E.
Personnel : Advise Board on the organizational structure, human resource policies and labor relations, and the securing of an appropriate staff that can effectively carry out the mission.  Included in this are the preparation of a proposed budget for personnel and the review of the evaluation of employees.

* * * * * * * * * *

Charles Stein, Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs, briefed the Board on the situation with uncollectible accounts, and the following resolution was duly moved, seconded and approved unanimously.  
RESOLUTION NO. 2004.19 AUTHORIZING CONTRACTS FOR COLLECTION SERVICES WITH CONTINENTAL SERVICES GROUP, INC. d/b/a/ ConServe, FAIRPORT, NEW YORK; AND MERCANTILE ADJUSTMENT BUREAU, LLC, ROCHESTER, NEW YORK.

WHEREAS, it is necessary for the college to secure collection services to pursue students’ accounts receivable when students’ balances are unpaid six weeks or more after the end of the most recent semester, and

WHEREAS, on October 16, 2003, the college received ten responses to the request for proposals for collection services it issued on August 14, 2003, and

WHEREAS, the Evaluation Committee interviewed four respondent firms and determined that, given their qualifications and experience, the college would benefit from the issuance of multiple contracts, a practice common among community colleges in New York State, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the President of the College, or her designee, is hereby authorized to enter into contracts with Continental Services Group, Inc. d/b/a Conserve, Fairport, New York; and Mercantile Adjustment Bureau, LLC, Rochester, New York, for a period of five years, and be it further 

RESOLVED, that the college will be responsible for the payment of dunning activity, in the amount of $5.50 to ConServe and $4.55 to Mercantile Adjustment Bureau; and be it further

RESOLVED, that the college authorizes the imposition of fees, charges and assessments on the outstanding balances of students with accounts outstanding of no less than 25 percent for primary placement and 30 percent for secondary placement for those referred to ConServe and 23 percent for primary placement and 28 percent for secondary placement for those referred to Mercantile Adjustment Bureau. 

* * * * * * * * * *

Chair Hollander brought Resolution No. 2004.23 naming the Suffolk County Police Academy to the table, and Resolution No. 2004.23 was duly moved, second and approved unanimously:
RESOLUTION NO. 2004.23 REQUESTING THE NAMING OF THE SUFFOLK COUNTY POLICE ACADEMY FOR JOHN C. GALLAGHER

Whereas, the Suffolk County Legislature, as the sponsor of Suffolk Community County College, has funded 50% of the cost of constructing the Health, Sports and Exhibition Center at the Michael J. Grant Campus; and 

Whereas, part of this facility houses the Suffolk County Police Academy; and

Whereas, John C. Gallagher recently retired after serving with distinction as Suffolk County Police Commissioner for seven years; and 

Whereas, Mr. Gallagher is well regarded for his leadership, professionalism, innovative crime-fighting strategies and numerous contributions toward upgrading the Police Department’s technological capacity, efficiency and effectiveness during his tenure as Commissioner; and

Whereas, John C. Gallagher has served the College in various positions since 1966, first as assistant professor of history, then as the Executive Assistant to the President, Associate Dean of Instruction and as the founding Executive Dean of the Western Campus, now known as the Michael J. Grant campus, where he continues to be employed as an adjunct professor; and

Whereas, it is appropriate to name a police learning facility after a man who used his academic background to improve the police department; and

Whereas, the Board of Trustees of the College desires to commemorate the exemplary contributions of Mr. Gallagher, now, therefore, be it

Resolved, that the Suffolk County Police Academy be renamed the “John C. Gallagher Building of the Suffolk County Police Academy,” and be it further 

Resolved, that a sign be erected within the building in accordance with this resolution.

* * * * * * * * * *

Motion to recess Board of Trustees Meeting approved.

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting of the Board of Trustees was reopened.

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

President’s Remarks:

Dr. Shirley Pippins addressed the Board and submitted an update on the development of the requested budget and provided the Board with a copy of the proposed organizational structure.  
In addition, Dr. Pippins welcomed Deputy Presiding Officer Angie Carpenter and other guests.
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

Paul Cooper, Executive Director of Facilities, provided the Board with a handout comparing modular versus permanent construction including a cost benefit analysis, and recommended to the Board that general policy should be to prefer permanent buildings.

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

Chair Michael V. Hollander requested that the Board adjourn to executive session to discuss an update on legal issues. (9:50 a.m.)

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The Board returned to public session at 10:40 a.m.
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

Finance Report
Charles Stein, Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs, provided the Board with the monthly report on expenditures and revenues for the current year and, based upon the adopted budgets, the projection for expenditures is about $650,000 below budget, and on the revenue side, it is about $43,000 over budget.
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

Roundtable:

Trustee Dennis McCarthy commented about the basketball team doing a great job.
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

Pending Issues:


1.
Mary Lou Araneo, Vice President of Institutional Advancement, provided 


the Board with a status report on the sale of banners at the Exhibition 


Center, including a summary of the current companies we have 



successfully contracted with.

2.
Mary Lou Araneo, Vice President of Institutional Advancement, updated 


the Board on the cell tower issue and advised the Board that the County 


attorney agreed that the Board directs what is being done on college 


property, but asked the College to keep them informed to ensure 



coordination.


Chair Michael Hollander requested that Dr. Pippins recommend a 



college position regarding cell towers.

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

New Issues:


1.
George Gatta, Vice President of Workforce and Economic Development, 


provided the Board with hand-outs relating to EduTech Institute of 



Suffolk, Inc., including its Articles of Incorporation, and the by-laws 


and advised the Board of a need to create a new board of directors.


2.
Dr. Weissberg, Vice President of Student Affairs, introduced Dr. Kate 


Rowe, Executive Director of Admissions and Enrollment Management, 


who in turn referred the Board to a handout on SCCC Recruitment that 


was provided in their Board packet and gave a presentation on new student 

recruitment of high school students, adult students, transfer students, and 


international students.  In addition, Dr. Rowe distributed folders with 


current publications, and information on the process a student experiences 


from the first contact with the college through to starting to attend classes.

3.
Dr. Weissberg, Vice President for Student Affairs, referred the Board to a 


Disability Services handout that was provided in their Board packet and 


updated the Board on ADA issues/disability services.  Dr. Weissberg 


informed the Board that our goals are to minimize physical and learning 


barriers, and provide equal access to all programs at the College, and that 


each of our campuses has a disability services office that serves students.
4. Dr. James Canniff, Vice President of Academic and Campus Affairs, advised the Board that we are in the process of putting together requests for proposals for consulting services to help us in our decisionmaking on selecting a new computer system.


Charles Stein, Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs, advised 


the Board that we expect to vote on the proposal for consulting services at 


the June Board meeting, and Chair Hollander requested that the Board be 


briefed at the May Board meeting.

5.
Fritzi Rohl, Administrative Director of Human Resources, updated the 


Board on identification cards for faculty and staff, and advised the 



Board that full-time staff is nearly complete, and a letter will be going out 


to the adjuncts shortly.   

* * * * * * * * *

Dr. Michael Weissberg, Vice President of Student Affairs, provided the Board with a Student Leader Stipend Proposal, and advised the Board that the program has begun on the Eastern campus and has been evaluated.  It is expected to expand to all three campuses next year, as well as to expand the kind of student leaders which are included.
* * * * * * * * *

William Connors, Executive Dean, Eastern Campus, submitted a report on the status of the Child Care Center at the Eastern Campus.  He advised the Board that enrollment has plummeted, and for that reason will submit a resolution at the April Board meeting recommending that we close the Minipoka Children’s Center.  
Chair Michael Hollander requested that Dean Connors speak with the remaining nine families involved with the Center and find out what they would do if we closed the facility.  Chair Hollander requested a breakdown of the expenses and the revenues.  
* * * * * * * * *

Thomas Breeden, President of the Guild of Administrative Officers, thanked the Board for their spirit of cooperativeness and announced that it has been a pleasure for working with Dr. Pippins.
* * * * * * * * *

A motion was made to adjourn at 11:37 a.m.

* * * * * * * * * *

The next regular meeting of the Board will be held on Thursday, April 15, 2004, at 8:30 a.m., in the Alumni Room, in the Brookhaven Gymnasium, at the Ammerman Campus in Selden.

 * * * * * * * * * *


Respectfully submitted,


George Kane

Secretary


  Board of Trustees

Attachment I:    Sponsor Services
Attachment II:  Budget Transfer List
Attachment III: Position Description – Administrative Director of Corporate Training
